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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE PSYCHIATRIC CENTER, SPRINGER BUILDING

MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 17, 2009

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Dr. Anthony Brazen, Andrea Guest, James Lafferty, George Meldrum, Lisa Pertzoff, Janet Ray, Chuck Tarver, Gary Wirt

Members Excused:  Monica File-Williams, Carol Harman, Sgt. Charles Sawchenko, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks
Members Absent:  Robert Marceluk, Brenda Phillips
Associate Members Present:  Dan Atkins, Lynn Fahey, Michael Kriner, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Rev. William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  Catherine McKay

Associate Members Absent:  Linda Adam, Julie Cutler, Brenda Sands

Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Chris DiSanto, Kevin Huckshorn, Rev. Aaron Moore, Melissa Smith, William Weaver
	TOPIC

Call to Order

Review of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Standing Reports

DPC Advisory Committee

Membership Committee

Budget Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment
	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.

Gary Wirt noted that the U.S. ratio referenced on page four, third paragraph was reversed and should read “…this ratio averages 30:70, respectively.”
Chairman Lafferty clarified the process in which interested Council members will tour DPC.  Members interested in touring the hospital were encouraged to contact Kathlene Brittingham.  

Chairman Lafferty invited Bruce Lorenz and James Larks to provide an overview of the services provided at Thresholds and NorthEast Treatment Centers, respectively.  Mr. Lorenz spoke of Threshold’s inception, components added to the DUI treatment services, and the array of services offered.   He spoke of  DUI offenders’ use of alcohol and other substances and the resulting challenge in meeting their needs with the current system.  Discussions with the Office of Highway Safety to expand programming for people with either high BACs or multiple offenses were mentioned.  Thresholds’ commitment to workforce development was also discussed.  Meeting participants were made aware of DSU’s permanent elective around substance abuse/chemical dependency and of efforts to make an introduction to drugs and alcohol part of the mandatory curriculum for nurses at Del Tech.
James Larks provided an overview of the North East Treatment Center, focusing primarily on the Kirkwood Detoxification Center.  Written materials were distributed to those present.  He discussed the history, accreditation and licensure, funding, mission, services provided, statistics, and partnerships with the community, recognizing Christiana Care as their primary ER referral source.  Performance based contract criteria was highlighted. It was noted that with the closing of Ellendale, Kirkwood Detox is the only public funded detoxification service center in Delaware.  Mr. Larks encouraged individuals to contact him with any issues.
Gary Wirt reported that the committee met September 16 with six of the seven members present.  The following items were discussed: the actuarial study completed by the Milliman Group, the co-occurring disorders unit on S2, the average daily census, and the training on trauma informed care and reduction in seclusion and restraint attended by hospital leadership.  Mr. Wirt spoke of the Milliman study, sharing some of the assumptions used in same.  His concern that any increase in bed capacity would result in a decrease in community resources was reiterated. He spoke of the hospital’s goal to become mechanical restraint free and of the advisory committee’s motion encouraging DPC leadership to work aggressively toward that goal.  He conveyed the committee’s desire that the Council follow suit.  
Chairman Lafferty expressed his appreciation to Kevin Huckshorn and Sam Abdallah for their efforts in reducing the use of seclusion and restraint.
The variance in annual per diem costs referenced in the draft Milliman study and Budget Committee reports was briefly discussed.
Vince Boehm commented on the benefit of a centrally-located facility downstate. Council’s possible role in addressing future needs was mentioned.
The next meeting of the DPC advisory committee will be held November 18 at 2:30 in the DPC Springer Executive Conference Room.

Vice-chairman Meldrum reported that clarification of constituent requirements for the seat vacated by Shirley Jackson will be sought from the Governor’s Office.  He invited members to inform him regarding individuals wishing to serve on Council.  Membership requirements related to political party affiliation were briefly discussed.  The vice-chairman will seek clarification from the Governor’s Office regarding registered independents’ eligibility for appointment to Council.
James Larks reported that the Budget Committee will be meeting October 2 with Kevin Huckshorn regarding possible reductions in the state budget in FY 2011.  A report will be presented at the next Council meeting.

Janet Ray made Council aware of the October 9 HIV training being held in Dover.  Individuals interested in attending were invited to contact Ms. Ray.
Vice-chairman Meldrum expressed concern regarding the Vision 2015’s lack of provision for mental health.  Discussion followed.  Chairman Lafferty spoke of the consideration being given to put services for children in the schools and of the pilot program at Bancroft Elementary.  
Comments were shared regarding the use of Individualized Education Plans written for children with mental health issues and the need for teacher and counselor education regarding same.  Council was made aware of the recent passage of HB 199.  Dan Atkins made Council aware of the services provided by the Disabilities Law Program related to advocacy efforts on behalf of children with disabilities in need of special education services including IEP enforcement and juvenile justice.
Andrea Guest reported that the Medicaid for Workers with Disabilities Program becomes effective October 1.  It was suggested that staff from DMMA address the program at the November Council meeting.   Dr. Brazen will follow up.  
Janet Ray suggested having a presentation from a school-based wellness center on ways in which prevention and intervention services in the areas of substance abuse, mental health, and gambling are provided.  Ms. Ray will contact Dover High School regarding same.

Ms. Guest briefly updated Council on the progress of the Supported Employment Program.  

Kevin Huckshorn thanked everyone for being very gracious and hospitable as she travels around the state visiting the different programs.  
Council was briefly updated on the status of the Ellendale service and the core services budget exercises being conducted by the division.  Ms. Huckshorn shared the division’s commitment to minimize any reduction in community services. The projected deficit for FY 2010 and potential gambling revenues were discussed.
Ms. Huckshorn informed of her role as DPC acting director of recovery services and of the revision of critical policies and procedures.  Council was made aware of the upcoming meeting with the deputy attorney general and CLASI representatives around the use of involuntary medications at DPC.  She commented on the current condition of the DPC buildings and the need for a new facility. Discussion about advocacy efforts and funding for a new hospital followed.  Community consolidation was also discussed.

Ms. Huckshorn spoke about the September 15 recovery month event held in Dover.  Plans to expand next year’s event to include all provider agencies were shared.

Council was briefly updated on H1N1 preparations across the state and the establishing of substance abuse and mental health services in state service centers.

Melissa Smith provided an overview of the SPF SIG grant and updated Council on the recruitment efforts for a project director for same.  She spoke of the identification of target priority areas across the lifespan of the grant, noting that access to funding will occur after the strategic plan has been approved.  
Vince Boehm spoke of the role and responsibility of the DDC’s Policy and Law Committee.  Copies of the adopted version of the DDC’s Human Rights Position Paper were distributed to those present and briefly reviewed.  Council will read the position paper in preparation for discussion at next month’s meeting regarding Council’s endorsement of the recommendations.
The establishment of a SAPT block grant subcommittee was discussed.  A presentation on the SAPT block grant will be conducted at the October Council meeting prior to Council considering a process in which to examine the block grant.  Melissa Smith reported that the SAPT application is due October 1.  Log in instructions to view the application will be forwarded to Council.

Lynn Fahey announced that Brandywine Counseling was awarded a CSAT grant for homelessness services downstate.

None provided.


	ACTION

Jack Akester moved to accept the August minutes as amended.  Gary Wirt seconded.  The amended minutes were unanimously approved with voice vote.

Lisa Pertzoff motioned to encourage the DPC leadership to move aggressively towards their goal of eliminating mechanical restraints and minimizing the use of seclusion.  Janet Ray seconded.  The motion was unanimously approved by voice vote.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:05 a.m.


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, October 15, 2009 in the Bank of America Building at Delaware State University.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH, UNLESS OTHERWISE SPECIFIED.
